
THE BLACK BOX TREASURES  
(#11) 
There is an interesting term called 
the “black box theory”.  It speaks 
about an object which can be 
analyzed  in terms of its input and 
output, but there is no knowledge 
of its internal workings. This 
theory can be explained in a very 
easy way: “The child who tries to 
open a door has to manipulate 
the handle (the input) so as to 
produce the desired movement at 
the latch (the output); and he has 
to learn how to control the one by 

the other without being able to see the internal mechanism that links them. In our daily lives 
we are confronted at every turn with systems whose  internal mechanisms are not fully open to 
inspection, and which must be treated by the methods appropriate to the Black Box.” (Ashby, 
W. Ross, An Introduction to Cybernetics, 86). 
 Many of us probably don’t know that in our Archives here in Rome we have more than 
200 black boxes. Some of those treasures have seen the light of day in many publications, but 
there are still others waiting to been seen… 

(Let’s take a picture! - #11)  

 In the last two newsletters we were invited to “experience”  the formal beginnings of 
the Chciago and O-K Provinces. Today I would like to move to the Polish Province to see how 
the new Province started there. General Mix appointed Fr. Chester Falkiewicz as provincial 
and Fr. Julian Kalbarczyk, Fr. John Reinke, Fr. Ladislaus Kosinski and Fr. Henry Nowakowski as 
new provincial councillors. Unfortunately, Fr. Falkiewicz, in his letter to the General, doesn’t  
give many details about the inauguration ceremony.  He writes  that it wasn’t easy to get all 
the priests together  in Poznan because they were busy with the pastoral work at the parish 
(Easter Monday). After Mass celebrated for the blessing of the new Province, the new 
Provincial took an official oath and then all who attended  were invited for lunch. After the 
meal they decided to take a picture. Thanks to Fr. Maciej Gawlik, C.R., that picture was found 
and today I would like share it with you along with the letter of Fr. Falkiewicz. Enjoy! 
  



Poznan, 08 April 1948 

“Please forgive me that in the last letter I did not mention anything about the installation 
ceremony, but I was  in such a hurry and I limited myself only to providing information about 
the stages of the process obtaining the visa [for you]. On Easter Monday morning I celebrated 
Holy Mass for God's blessing for our Province. I took my oath at 1 pm. Because Fr. Kalbarczyk 
and other priests were busy with parish responsibilities, we could not get together earlier. 
There were 14 fathers and 3 brothers present. After taking the oath, there was a common 
dinner. Apart from the locals, Fr. Nowakowski and Fr. Szmit were present. We took a photo 
together on this occasion. The speeches were filled with expressions of joy, the importance of 
the event and assurances of sincere and cordial cooperation.” 

(ACRR 12272) 

The Polish Provincial with his Councillors: 1st row:  Fr. Nowakowski, Fr. Kalbarczyk, Fr. 
Provincial Falkiewicz, Fr. Kosiński (?), Fr. NN.






